



#### Why is the 2020 Census important?

The decennial census is the most inclusive civic activity in our country, covering every person in every household. The U.S. Constitution requires an accurate count of the nation's population every 10 years. Moreover, the census is integral to our democracy. The data collected affects our nation's ability to ensure equal representation and equal access to important governmental and private sector resources for all Americans, including across racial and ethnic lines. Census results are used to allocate seats and draw district lines for the U.S. House of Representatives, state legislatures, and local boards; to target more than \$800 billion¹ annually in federal assistance to states, localities, and families; and to guide community decision-making affecting schools, housing, health care services, business investment, and much more. These functions depend on a fair and accurate census.

Unfortunately, certain population groups—referred to as "hard-to-count"—are at a higher risk of not being fully counted in the decennial census. Some of these groups have been historically underrepresented in the decennial census for decades; some may experience new or increased vulnerability due to major changes in methodology, such as relying on the internet as the primary way for households to respond to the 2020 Census; and some may be reluctant to respond due to concerns about data confidentiality.<sup>2</sup> Being hard-to-count can lead to unequal political representation and unequal access to vital public and private resources for these groups and their communities.

### What are the hard-to-count characteristics of the MENA community?

In past censuses, the MENA identity has only been listed as an example under the "white" racial category, if at all.<sup>3</sup> Because of this, the full breadth of the MENA community is unknown and likely undercounted.<sup>4</sup> Arab Americans comprise the majority of the projected MENA population.<sup>5</sup> For the purposes of this factsheet, data on Arab Americans from the 2016 ACS 1-Year Estimates are used as a rough proxy for the MENA community.

Arab Americans often share characteristics that compound their risk of being undercounted, including:

- **Language Barriers:** Areas with low rates of English proficiency have historically been undercounted, and more than one in five Arab Americans speak English less than "very well."
- **Poverty:** Households in poverty are traditionally hard to count. While the national poverty rate in the United States is 13 percent, 23 percent of Arab Americans face poverty.
- **Age:** Young people of color can be hard-to-count, especially young children and young adults. <sup>11</sup> Compared to the general U.S. population, a higher proportion of Arab Americans are under 5 or aged 18-24. <sup>12</sup> In addition, older individuals are more likely to be overcounted, <sup>13</sup> but a smaller share of Arab Americans are seniors compared to the overall U.S. population. <sup>14</sup>
- **Gender:** Men, especially men of color, have a higher undercount rate than women. <sup>15</sup> Fifty-four percent of the Arab American population is male, <sup>16</sup> compared to 49 percent nationally. <sup>17</sup> Knowledge and sensitivity to cultural and religious norms is important to increase response rate and accurate count of households with women who may lack internet access and/or reside in hard-to-count or rural areas.
- **Housing Instability:** Renters are harder to count because of their relative transitory status and the types of housing in which they live. <sup>18</sup> Half of Arab Americans (50 percent) are renters <sup>19</sup> compared to 37 percent of the general U.S. population. <sup>20</sup>
- **Surveillance:** Compared to barely 1 percent of the total U.S. population,<sup>21</sup> 25-30 percent of Arab Americans are Muslim.<sup>22</sup> Muslims are also the fastest growing part of the Arab American

The Leadership Conference Education Fund builds public will for federal policies that promote and protect the civil and human rights of all persons in the United States. The Education Fund's campaigns empower and mobilize advocates around the country to push for progressive change in the United States.



population.<sup>23</sup> Although Census Bureau employees are trained and obligated to maintain respondents' confidentiality and anonymity,<sup>24</sup> the recent increase in negative political rhetoric,<sup>25</sup> as well as government surveillance actions post 9/11,<sup>26</sup> may chill Muslim and Arab response rates in the 2020 Census.<sup>27</sup> Indeed, the Arab and Muslim communities have expressed such fears about the confidentiality of their personal information during the 2010 Census.<sup>28</sup> Both Arab Christians and Muslims continue to express fears of responding to the 2020 Census because of anti-immigrant policies targeting the Arab community.<sup>29</sup>

#### Do official race and ethnicity questions include the MENA community?

In past censuses, the MENA identity option has only been listed as an example under the "White" racial category, if at all, which has led to a suspected undercount of the population since many MENA respondents are counted as "White." After receiving extensive input from the MENA community, 31 which has advocated for this change for more than 30 years, 32 and observing positive reception and higher data quality from MENA category testing in 2015, 33 the Bureau formally recommended to the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), which sets the standards for maintaining, collecting, and presenting federal data on race and ethnicity, 4 that the category be added to the 2020 Census. In January 2018, the Bureau reversed its stance, announcing that it would not add a separate MENA category, as the OMB did not officially revise its standards. However, the Bureau will offer space for people selecting the White and Black race groups to write in a subgroup (an option that already exists for the Asian, Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander, and American Indian or Alaska Native race groups).

#### What are the consequences of undercounting the MENA community?

When the MENA community is undercounted, political boundaries may not accurately reflect reality. Undercounting results in Middle Eastern and North African Americans being denied a full voice in policy decision-making. As a result, their community's different needs may not be represented or prioritized according to their real share of the population.

If MENA Americans had been granted their own category in the census, they could have gained "language minority group" status under Section 4 of the Voting Rights Act.<sup>37</sup> This designation requires that language assistance in a group's first language be provided throughout the electoral process and would have helped to ensure that all MENA Americans of voting age could participate in elections.<sup>38</sup>

Undercounting the MENA community in the 2020 Census could also impact how federal funding is allocated to states and localities. Many programs that impact the MENA community are funded based in whole or in part on census-derived data, including:<sup>39</sup>

- **Special Education Grants \$11.2 billion.** To help schools comply with the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), Special Education Grants are used to provide resources to students with a disability, tailored to their individual needs.<sup>40</sup> Some studies suggest that about 17 percent (at least 23,400) of all Arab Americans under 18 have a disability.<sup>41</sup>
- **Title I Grants to Local Education Agencies** \$13.9 billion. Title I provides financial assistance to local educational agencies and schools with high numbers of low-income children to help ensure that all children are meeting state academic standards. In school year 2014-15, Title I served more than 24 million children in the United States. <sup>43</sup>
- **SNAP \$69.5 billion.** SNAP is the most important tool to prevent hunger and malnutrition among families nationally. <sup>44</sup> About 16 percent of Arab Americans receive SNAP benefits. <sup>45</sup>

The Leadership Conference Education Fund builds public will for federal policies that promote and protect the civil and human rights of all persons in the United States. The Education Fund's campaigns empower and mobilize advocates around the country to push for progressive change in the United States.





- Section 8 Housing Choice Vouchers Program \$19.1 billion. Section 8 vouchers are the nation's leading source of housing assistance for low-income seniors, people with disabilities, and families with children, helping them secure affordable rental housing in the private market. 46 Since Arab Americans are disproportionately likely to be renters and have a significantly higher poverty rate, they may be more likely to participate in housing assistance programs. 47
- **Medicaid \$312 billion.** Medicaid provides health coverage to families and individuals with low incomes, children, parents, seniors, and people with disabilities. Almost 2 in 5 Arab Americans are enrolled in public insurance programs like Medicaid.
- Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) \$6.3 billion. WIC provides nutritious foods, education, and referrals to services to new mothers with low incomes and young children at nutritional risk. <sup>50</sup> In 2015, WIC served 8 million people. <sup>51</sup>

#### You can help - right now.

There are many ways in which stakeholders, including advocates, funders, and civic leaders, can improve the count of all MENA households in the 2020 Census. There are opportunities to join or support work on policy development, community organizing, and "Get Out the Count" campaigns for the 2020 Census. Here are some ideas:

- Help your members of Congress understand why it's important to support adequate resources for the Census Bureau to conduct the 2020 Census in a way that will count all in the MENA community. The Census Bureau needs a major funding ramp up several years before a decennial census to perform critical tests and build out a massive infrastructure. Already due to funding constraints important activities needed for a fair and accurate 2020 Census have been postponed or canceled, putting the MENA community at risk of severely undercounted. Without a sufficient increase in the Census Bureau's budget, a complete count will be in jeopardy, and census costs could increase by billions of dollars.
- Stay informed about key census policy and operational developments. The Census Project (<a href="https://thecensusproject.org/">https://thecensusproject.org/</a>) provides regular updates of census-related activities in Congress and the administration. The Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights also publishes many helpful resources at <a href="https://civilrights.org/census/">https://civilrights.org/census/</a>.
- Educate state and local leaders about the issues the MENA community faces in the census. As the 2020 Census approaches, advocates can join Complete Count Committees that will be established to help ensure a complete census.<sup>52</sup> It is important that Complete Count Committees include voices for the MENA community to remind leaders and local census staff of this critical constituency.
- Become a Census Bureau partner and help ensure that the Census Bureau's partnership program gets the resources it needs. Budget shortfalls are also putting this important program at risk. Partners (organizations, associations, institutions, and the like) get timely updates from the Census Bureau as well as promotional material.<sup>53</sup>

If you would like to learn more about these or other ways you and your organization can be involved, contact Samer Khalaf, National President, American-Arab Anti-Discrimination Committee, at khalaf@adc.org, or Sonum Nerurkar, Get Out the Count Coordinator, at nerurkar@civilrights.org.

The Leadership Conference Education Fund builds public will for federal policies that promote and protect the civil and human rights of all persons in the United States. The Education Fund's campaigns empower and mobilize advocates around the country to push for progressive change in the United States.

Last Updated: April 17, 2018

<sup>1</sup> Reamer, Andrew. "Counting for Dollars: The Role of the Decennial Census in the Geographic Distribution of Federal Funds." GW Institute of Public Policy, 17 April 2018. Available at http://civilrightsdocs.info/pdf/census/CountingForDollars-Intro.pdf.

<sup>6</sup> Brownrigg, Leslie and Manuel de la Puente. "Sociocultural Behaviors Correlated with Census Undercount." Paper prepared for presentation in Special Session 2 15 to the American Sociological Association, 22 August 2003. Available at https://www.census.gov/srd/papers/pdf/lab92-03.pdf.

<sup>7</sup> "Table S0201: Selected Population Profile in the United States: 2016 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 13 December 2017. Available at

https://factfinder.census.gov/bkmk/table/1.0/en/ACS/16\_1YR/S0201//popgroup~504.

- <sup>8</sup> Brownrigg et al. "Sociocultural Behaviors Correlated with Census Undercount." 2003; Fernandez, Shatuck and Noon. Presentation at the Southern Demographic Association Conference, October 2016.
- <sup>9</sup> Semega, Jessica, Kayla Fontenot, and Melissa Kollar. "Income and Poverty in the United States: 2016." U.S. Census Bureau, 12 September 2017. Available at <a href="https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2017/demo/p60-259.html">https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2017/demo/p60-259.html</a>. <sup>10</sup> "Table S0201." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 2017.
- <sup>11</sup> "Factsheet: Will Your Kids Count? Young Children and Their Families in the 2020 Census." Leadership Conference Education Fund, 14 September 2017. Available at http://civilrightsdocs.info/pdf/census/Fact-Sheet-Undercount-of-Young-Children.pdf; O'Hare, William. The Undercount of Young Children in the U.S. Decennial Census. New York City: Springer. 2015.
- 12 "Table S0201." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 2017; "Age and Sex: 2016 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates." U.S. Census Bureau, 2016. Available at https://factfinder.census.gov/bkmk/table/1.0/en/ACS/16 1YR/S0101.
- <sup>13</sup> "Final Report: National Advisory Committee on Racial, Ethnic, and Other Populations, Administrative Records, Internet, and Hard to Count Population Working Group." U.S. Census Bureau, July 2016. Available at https://www2.census.gov/cac/nac/reports/2016-07-admin\_internet-wg-report.pdf.
- <sup>14</sup> The percentage of Arab Americans 65 and over is 8 percent compared to 15 percent of the total American population. "Table S0201." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 2017; "Age and Sex: 2016 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates." U.S. Census Bureau, 2016.
- <sup>15</sup> "Webinar: Why Ensuring a Fair and Accurate Count Matters in the 2020 Census." Coalition on Human Needs, 18 July 2017. Available at http://chn.peachnewmedia.com/store/streaming/seminar-

launch.php?key=7BP1dk6diUGTvrV%2BoI17NuKGPatr4Nvk%2FidAfX36sII%3D.

- <sup>16</sup> "Table S0201." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 2017.
- <sup>17</sup> "QuickFacts Selected: United States." U.S. Census Bureau, 1 July 2016. Available at https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/.
- <sup>18</sup> "Factsheet: Will You Count? Renters in the 2020 Census." The Leadership Conference Education Fund and Georgetown Center on Poverty and Inequality, 2018.
- <sup>19</sup> "Table S0201." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 2017.

The Leadership Conference Education Fund builds public will for federal policies that promote and protect the civil and human rights of all persons in the United States. The Education Fund's campaigns empower and mobilize advocates around the country to push for progressive change in the United States.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Goldvale, Casey and Indi Dutta-Gupta. "Counting Everyone in the Digital Age." Leadership Conference Education Fund and Georgetown Center on Poverty and Inequality, 2017. Available at http://www.georgetownpoverty.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/10/LCEF\_2020\_Census\_Poll\_Report-Final-002.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Adding a MENA Category to the U.S. Census." Arab American Institute, 16 May 2015. Available at www.aaiusa.org/2020census.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Through its own estimates, the Arab American Institute (AAI) estimates that there are 3.7 million Arab Americans in the U.S., including Iranian and Israeli Americans. Since the American Community Survey does not include these two groups in its "Arab" categorization, the ACS' estimate of about 2.8 million Arab Americans covers only 77 percent of the Arab American Institute's full classification. The groups included under "Arab" in the ACS are those of Algerian, Bahraini, Egyptian, Emirati, Iraqi, Jordanian, Kuwaiti, Lebanese, Libyan, Moroccan, Omani, Palestinian, Qatari, Saudi Arabian, Syrian, Tunisian, or Yemeni ancestry. Authors calculations based on Ibid; "Demographics." Arab American Institute, Retrieved 2017. Available at http://www.aaiusa.org/demographics#; 2016 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates; Istfan, Nadeem. "U.S. Undercounts MENA Population." Arab American Institute, 6 June 2014. Available at http://www.aaiusa.org/u s -census-undercounts-menapopulation; Asi, Maryam and Beaulieu, Daniel. "Arab Households in the United States: 2006-2010." U.S. Census Bureau, May 2013. Available at https://www.census.gov/prod/2013pubs/acsbr10-20.pdf; In addition to the groups laid out by AAI, the Census Bureau explored a MENA definition including those with ancestry from transnational ethnic groups from the MENA region, such as Berber or Assyrian, , as well as pan-ethnic groups such as Arab, Middle Eastern, and North African. Buchanan, Angela, Rachel Marks, and Magdaliz Alvarez Figueroa. "2015 Forum on Ethnic Groups from the Middle East and North Africa: Meeting Summary and Main Findings." U.S. Census Bureau, 7 September 2016. Available at https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/working-papers/2015/demo/MENA-Forum-Summary-and-Appendices.pdf.

<sup>20</sup> "Ouick Facts: Resident Demographics." National Multifamily Housing Council, Retrieved 13 December 2017. Available at http://www.nmhc.org/Content.aspx?id=4708.

<sup>21</sup> "U.S. Muslims Concerned About Their Place in Society, but Continue to Believe in the American Dream." Pew Research Center, 26 July 2017. Available at http://www.pewforum.org/2017/07/26/demographic-portrait-of-muslim-americans/.

<sup>22</sup> "Arab Americans: An Integral Part of American Society." Arab American National Museum, Retrieved 13 December 2017. Available at http://www.arabamericanmuseum.org/umages/pdfs/resource\_booklets/AANM-ArabAmericansBooklet-web.pdf/.

<sup>23</sup> "Muslim Americans: No Signs of Growth in Alienation or Support for Extremism." Pew Research Center, 30 August 2011. Available at http://www.people-press.org/2011/08/30/section-1-a-demographic-portrait-of-muslim-americans/#race-andethnicity; "Demographics." Arab American Institute, Retrieved 2017.

<sup>24</sup> However, through its new cybersecurity program, Department of Homeland Security employees, who are not sworn to this pledge, may have access to personally identifiable information. Jessup, Jennifer. "Notice of Revision of the Confidentiality pledge under Title 13, United States Code, Section 9 (Document Citation 81 FR 90319)." The Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, 21 February 2017. Available at

http://www.civilrightsdocs.info/pdf/policy/letters/2017/CommentsonRevisedConfidentialityPledge-20170221.pdf.

- <sup>25</sup> "Order Granting Motion for Temporary Restraining Order: State of Hawaii and Ismail Elshikh, Plaintiffs, vs. Donald Trump, et al., Defendants." U.S. District Court of Hawaii, 15 March 2017. Available
- at https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/3518057/Order.pdf.
- <sup>26</sup> Singh, Arjun. "The FBI Needs to Stop Spying on Muslim-Americans." *Politico*, 29 March 2016. Available at https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2016/03/muslim-american-surveillance-fbi-spying-213773.
- <sup>27</sup> Goldvale, Casey et al. "Counting Everyone in the Digital Age." 2017.
- <sup>28</sup> Bahrampour, Tara, "Some Muslims, Fearing Backlash, Worry about Intent of Census", Washington Post, 10 March 2010. Available at <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-">http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-</a>

dyn/content/article/2010/03/09/AR2010030901688.html?sid=ST2010031600020.

- <sup>29</sup> Mica Rosenberg, U.S. Officials Worry Immigrant Fears Could Make Census Inaccurate, REUTERS, Nov. 30, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-immigration-census/u-s-officials-worry-immigrant-fears-could-make-census-inaccurateidUSKBN1DU2U7.
- <sup>30</sup> "Adding a MENA Category to the U.S. Census." Arab American Institute, 2015; Chow. "For Some Americans of MENA Descent, Checking a Census Box is Complicated." 2017.
- <sup>31</sup> Lowenthal, Terri Ann et al. "Race and Ethnicity in the 2020 Census: Improving Data to Capture a Multiethnic America." The Leadership Conference Education Fund, November 2014. Available at www.civilrightsdocs.info/pdf/reports/Census-Report-2014-WEB.pdf. <sup>32</sup> "Adding a MENA Category to the U.S. Census." Arab American Institute, 2015.
- <sup>33</sup> Mathews, Kelly et al. "2015 National Content Test: Race and Ethnicity Analysis Report." U.S. Census Bureau, 28 February 2017. Available at https://www2.census.gov/programs-surveys/decennial/2020/program-management/final-analysisreports/2015nct-race-ethnicity-analysis.pdf.
- <sup>34</sup> Chow. "For Some Americans of MENA Descent, Checking a Census Box is Complicated." 2017.
- <sup>35</sup> "Census Policy Challenges: What's in Store for 2018?" Funders' Committee for Civic Participation, 13 February 2018. Available at https://funderscommittee.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/FCCP-policy-update-Feb2018.pdf. <sup>36</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>37</sup> "Adding a MENA Category to the U.S. Census." Arab American Institute, 16 May 2015. Available at www.aaiusa.org/2020census.

  38 Lowenthal et al. "Race and Ethnicity in the 2020 Census: Improving Data to Capture a Multiethnic America." 2014.
- <sup>39</sup> Funding figures within this section are for FY 2015 unless otherwise noted. Reamer. "Counting for Dollars: The Role of the Decennial Census in the Geographic Distribution of Federal Funds." 2017.
- <sup>40</sup> "OSEP Grant Opportunities and Funding." U.S. Department of Education, Retrieved 13 December 2017. Available at https://www2.ed.gov/fund/grant/apply/osep/index.html?exp=1.
- <sup>41</sup> Author's calculations using Khateeb, Jamal et al. "Addressing the Unique Needs of Arab American Children with Disabilities." Journal of Family Social Work, November 2015. Available at
- https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271516634\_Addressing\_the\_Unique\_Needs\_of\_Arab\_American\_Children\_with\_Disab\_
- <sup>42</sup> "Factsheet: The 2010 Census and Latino Families." The Leadership Conference Education Fund, Retrieved 13 December 2017. Available at http://www.protectcivilrights.org/pdf/census/latino-families-and-the-2010-census.pdf.

The Leadership Conference Education Fund builds public will for federal policies that promote and protect the civil and human rights of all persons in the United States. The Education Fund's campaigns empower and mobilize advocates around the country to push for progressive change in the United States.

5





43 "Table: Children in Title I Schools by Race and Ethnicity." Kids Count Data Center, Retrieved 18 December 2017. Available at <a href="http://datacenter.kidscount.org/data/tables/8418-children-in-title-i-schools-by-race-and-ethnicity#detailed/1/any/false/1381,1246,1124,1021,909/167,168,133,3,185,107/17042.">http://datacenter.kidscount.org/data/tables/8418-children-in-title-i-schools-by-race-and-ethnicity#detailed/1/any/false/1381,1246,1124,1021,909/167,168,133,3,185,107/17042.</a>
 44 "FACT SHEET: White House Report Highlights New Research on SNAP's Effectiveness and the Importance of Adequate

<sup>44</sup> "FACT SHEET: White House Report Highlights New Research on SNAP's Effectiveness and the Importance of Adequate Food Assistance." U.S. Department of Agriculture, 8 December 2015. Available at <a href="https://www.fns.usda.gov/pressrelease/2015/wh-120815">https://www.fns.usda.gov/pressrelease/2015/wh-120815</a>.

<sup>45</sup> "Table S0201." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 2017.

<sup>46</sup> "Factsheet: The 2010 Census and Latino Families." The Leadership Conference Education Fund, Retrieved 2017.

<sup>47</sup> "Table S0201." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 2017; "Quick Facts: Resident Demographics." National Multifamily Housing Council, Retrieved 2017; Semega et al. "Income and Poverty in the United States: 2016." 2017.

<sup>48</sup> "March 2017 Medicaid and CHIP Enrollment Data Highlights." Center for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Retrieved 18 December 2017. Available at <a href="https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/medicaid-and-chip-enrollment-data/report-highlights/index.html">https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/medicaid-and-chip-enrollment-data/report-highlights/index.html</a>.

<sup>49</sup> "Table S0201." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 2017.

<sup>50</sup> Reamer. "Counting for Dollars: The Role of the Decennial Census in the Geographic Distribution of Federal Funds." 2017.

<sup>51</sup> "Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants and Children (WIC)." U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, 8 September 2017. Available at <a href="https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/pd/37WIC\_Monthly.pdf">https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/pd/37WIC\_Monthly.pdf</a>.

<sup>52</sup> As a reference, the 2010 Complete Count Committee guide can be found at "Complete Count Committee Guide." U.S. Census Bureau, November 2008. Available at <a href="https://www.census.gov/2010census/partners/pdf/cccGuide.pdf">https://www.census.gov/2010census/partners/pdf/cccGuide.pdf</a>.

<sup>53</sup> For more information, see "Partnerships." U.S. Census Bureau, Retrieved 11 December 2017. Available at <a href="https://www.census.gov/geo/partnerships/">https://www.census.gov/geo/partnerships/</a>.

The Leadership Conference Education Fund builds public will for federal policies that promote and protect the civil and human rights of all persons in the United States. The Education Fund's campaigns empower and mobilize advocates around the country to push for progressive change in the United States.

6

Last Updated: April 17, 2018